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CITY OF ALBANY  

CITY COUNCIL AND HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION 
JOINT WORK SESSION  

Willamette Room 
Tuesday, August 15, 2017 

7:00 p.m. 
 

MINUTES 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mayor Sharon Konopa called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. 
 
Konopa explained that the joint work session was scheduled to discuss the ordinance brought forward by the Human 
Relations Commission (HRC) at the June 28 and July 12, 2017, City Council meetings.  The ordinance outlined 
proposed changes to the Albany Municipal Code (AMC) Section 2.25, Human Relations Commission, including 
changes to the Commission’s Purpose (AMC 2.25.010) and Duties and Responsibilities (AMC 2.25.040).  The 
Council did not adopt those changes but suggested a joint work session to discuss the HRC’s proposal. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
The Mayor led the pledge of allegiance. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Councilors present: Mayor Sharon Konopa and Councilors Bill Coburn, Dick Olsen, Ray Kopczynski, 
 Mike Sykes, Rich Kellum, and Bessie Johnson. 
   
Councilors absent: None.   
 
Commission Members present: Denise Hughes-Tafen, Graham Kislingbury, Tina Dodge Vera, Kim Whitley, Javier 

Cervantes, Chris Equinoa, and Alice Brockgreitens. 
   
Commission Members absent: None.   
 
Staff Members Present: Peter Troedsson, City Manager; Marilyn Smith, Management Assistant/Public 

Information Officer; and Jorge Salinas, Assistant City Manager/Chief Information 
Officer (via telephone). 

 
BUSINESS FROM THE PUBLIC 
 
Konopa reiterated the importance of having time for a full discussion and asked those in the audience to refrain from 
interjecting and to hold comments until after the discussion.  She explained that even if a decision were made at the 
joint work session, the recommendation would need to be brought back to Council for action, likely next month or 
later.  In the interim, there would be plenty of opportunity to provide written feedback or public comment on what is 
discussed. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
City Manager Peter Troedsson said staff understood the goals of the meeting were to better understand the roles and 
responsibilities of both the Commissioners and the Council with respect to the HRC and to align expectations 
between the Council and the HRC.  Troedsson asked the Councilors and Commissioners to explain what they hoped 
to gain from the work session.   
 
Commissioner Tina Dodge Vera said she hoped to better understand the perspectives of the Councilors, the role of 
the Commission, and to learn how the Commissioners can better communicate with Council.  She added that she was 
surprised that some Councilors weren’t aware of the HRC’s activities. 
 
Councilor Bill Coburn said he doesn’t believe they are too far apart on the language and that he appreciates the 
opportunity to work through the language together to come up with something with which everyone is happy. 
 
Commissioner Alice Brockgreitens said she believes the work they are doing is important, especially with what’s 
going on in the world currently; and she appreciates being involved.  
 
Councilor Rich Kellum and Commissioner Kim Whitley both said they agreed with staff’s summary of the purpose 
and goals of the meeting. 
 
Councilor Dick Olsen explained that he has lived in Downtown Albany for 51 years and has really enjoyed those 
years.  He told of the couple that found out that their hotel reservations for the 2017 solar eclipse event had been 
canceled; and in response to the story, many residents of Albany offered for the couple to stay in their homes.  He 
believes the story typifies Albany. 
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Commission Chair Javier Cervantes thanked the individuals in the audience for their interest in seeing Albany be a 
more family-friendly place.  Cervantes said he has lived in Albany since 2003 and has seen Albany grow; however, 
he believes there’s more room for growth.  He would like to see some compromise at the meeting.  
 
Councilor Ray Kopczynski said he agreed with Coburn that they’re not too far apart on the proposed language.  He 
said that former City Councilor Floyd Collins taught him that the goal should always be to figure out how to get to 
“yes,” and he believes they are going to be able to get there. 
 
Commissioner Chris Equinoa said he would like both the Council and the HRC to understand that the community is 
changing, and it’s changing for the better.  Equinoa said he is a 37-year veteran educator who has had the 
opportunity to see families, dynamics, and processes change over the years.  He believes that change is necessary to 
make progress. 
 
Konopa said she believes the joint work session will turn out to be positive, adding that she did not personally have 
any problems with the proposed wording changes.  She expressed appreciation for the HRC as it is one of the most 
active commissions of the City. 
 
Commission Vice Chair Graham Kislingbury said the HRC usually prepares an annual report to provide to the 
Council, but it was missed earlier in the year.  In preparation for the joint work session, he drafted a one-page 
summary of what the HRC does, which he said he would hand out later in the meeting.  He added that he believes it 
would be appropriate for the HRC to have a vision statement and read an example. 
 
Councilor Mike Sykes said he agreed with Coburn that they’re not far off with the language and would like to see 
them come to a consensus.  He added that while he understands things change, sometimes change is not necessary if 
the changes don’t produce the desired outcome. 
 
Commissioner Denise Hughes-Tafen expressed appreciation for everyone taking the time to meet.  She said her 
objective is to understand what is expected of the HRC.  Referring to a comment made previously about the HRC 
being an advisory committee, not an advocacy group, she would like to receive clarification as to where that line is 
drawn.  She added that she hopes to have meaningful and inclusive dialogue that represents the community. 
 
Councilor Bessie Johnson believes that better communication is needed and that roles need to be defined.  She feels 
that once those items are addressed, the Council and HRC should be able to come to a consensus. 
 
Troedsson reviewed some guidelines for the discussion:  listen with attention, patience, and respect; share ideas; ask 
questions; be brief; and be open to other views.  Troedsson reviewed language currently used in the City’s Strategic 
Plan document, which he noted is available in its current form on the City’s website.  Goal 1 of the Strategic Plan is 
to “create and sustain a city of diverse neighborhoods where residents feel good about where they live.”  Goal 2 of 
the Strategic Plan is to “provide diverse recreational, educational, and cultural opportunities that enrich the lives of 
our citizens.”  He explained that the language currently used in the Strategic Plan is very similar to the AMC changes 
proposed by the HRC. 
 
Kislingbury handed out a draft copy of the 2016 HRC Annual Report (see agenda file). 
 
Johnson noted that the purpose of the HRC is to recommend programs, activities, ordinances, expenditures, etc., to 
the Council, but nothing has ever been brought to the Council for approval.  She believes that it is a particular 
sticking point, and that it’s not clear what the roles are.  She asked whether the HRC takes action on their own 
without first bringing the items before Council.  Troedsson said the first question is whether the section of the AMC 
still meets Council’s needs.  Johnson said she feels committees and commissions should be seeking Council 
approval; they shouldn’t be going out on their own, and Council needs to know what they’re doing. 
 
Kislingbury asked whether the HRC meeting minutes need to go out sooner, if that’s part of the problem.  Johnson 
said she reads the minutes, but they don’t capture everything.  She has in mind that the HRC would be coming before 
the Council to make a report or request. 
 
Kopczynski noted that in looking at the AMC, part of the HRC’s purpose is to recommend ordinances, and that’s 
exactly what they did by bringing the wording changes to Council.  Johnson agreed that it was the HRC’s role to 
make a recommendation; but it was then up to Council to make a decision whether or not to adopt the changes, 
which they elected not to adopt, and that’s what she feels is the cause of the disagreement between Council and 
HRC.   
 
Hughes-Tafen said she was confused by Johnson’s statement and wonders what the HRC has done without Council 
approval.  The language change proposal was something the group discussed previously, and it wasn’t brought 
before Council without prior discussion that would have been captured in the minutes. 
 
Councilor Rich Kellum said, going back to Johnson’s point, the problem is not that the HRC doesn’t tell Council 
what they’re doing, it’s that the information is brought to Council after the event or project is already done.  As he 
understands the current language in the AMC, the HRC’s role is to come up with ideas or projects and bring them 
before Council for endorsement.  Instead, Council is receiving an after-the-fact report.  Kellum added that the current 



Albany City Council and Human Relations Commission Joint Work Session 
August 15, 2017 
 

 3 

AMC language was written by legal counsel with specific intent to avoid legal ramifications for the City.  He wants 
to make sure that any language changes are vetted by legal counsel before adoption. 
 
Coburn said he’d like to discuss the background on how the HRC came up with the proposed changes and the 
purpose behind the changes.  He feels that the current language under AMC 2.25.010, Purpose, fits his current need.  
To what Johnson and Kellum mentioned, he doesn’t feel that the HRC needs the Council’s permission, but when he 
met with Kislingbury to discuss the HRC’s activities, he thought the things Kislingbury mentioned were great, but 
he’d never heard of them.  He added that if the activities were presented to Council beforehand at a Council meeting, 
which is televised, it’s another opportunity for promotion and additional outreach. 
 
Kislingbury said he thinks it would be a good idea to bring future items to a Council work session or regular session 
beforehand.  He clarified that the HRC didn’t see this item as controversial; it was seen as an update to align the 
language with other City documents and practices.  He noted that the Albany Police Department (APD) is already 
acknowledging these issues through their implicit bias training. 
 
Kellum pointed out that a regular Council meeting is generally the place for a yes or no response and that work 
sessions are appropriate anytime discussion is needed.  He added that when it comes to drafting an ordinance, 
Council will generally give direction to staff or legal counsel and they will make sure the language is correct before 
the Council adopts the ordinance. 
 
Equinoa said he doesn’t understand why there were problems with the language changes; the same words are 
included in AMC 2.25.020, Criteria to be considered for appointment.  He added that the HRC was not trying to 
create anything subversive, out of the ordinary, or that didn’t seem to align with the current City philosophy.  He 
offered his apologies if the problem was that they didn’t go about their proposal in the correct way. 
 
Dodge Vera shared concerns over who defines whether something is controversial; when the HRC started discussing 
the changes, it didn’t seem controversial at all.  She pointed out that the Commissioners rely on staff 
recommendations, and they would have pursued a work session with Council had staff made that recommendation.  
Dodge Vera clarified that their intent was to make the messaging clear as they have a hard time explaining what 
harmonious means.  She likes the terms diversity, equity, and inclusion because they’re very clear. 
 
Cervantes explained that Whitley posed the question of what “harmonious” looks like and how it can be measured 
and quantified, which piqued the interest of the Commissioners and caused them to look it.  He said they explained 
what they were doing to the staff liaison, and it was all captured in their meeting minutes.  He said the HRC did 
everything that was asked of them, and the information was made available to Council through the minutes of the 
HRC.  He stated that they went through the proper staff channels, and they didn’t think it was controversial or 
something they needed to bring to Council in advance.  He said the HRC can be a standing agenda item on the 
regular session agenda, but he doesn’t see any other group being asked to do that.  Cervantes said that the term 
“harmonious” is aspirational, not quantifiable.  He added that he takes offense to being reprimanded in front of the 
City Council. 
 
Kopczynski said his impression was that some of the concern might have been over the fact that “harmonious” was 
crossed out; and some of the Councilors, feeling that harmonious was a good thing, questioned why they couldn’t 
keep that wording while adding in the new language. 
 
Kislingbury, referring to the activities outlined in the HRC’s 2016 Annual Report, noted that the Commissioners 
attended more than 20 meetings and participated in more than 35 events.  He said Commissioners are the eyes and 
ears out in the community.  He explained that at a River Rhythm’s concert two years ago, he noticed that the woman 
sitting at the Senior Center taking in all of the concert donations from basket passers did not have security and was a 
potential target for thieves with so much cash sitting around.  He reported his observation back to staff, and they now 
have security there.  Kislingbury added that the HRC’s primary focus is people; he believes they are the only 
commission that focuses on people. 
 
Cervantes stated that when advocacy is needed, the HRC does not advocate; they connect the person in need to those 
who can help. 
 
Kislingbury provided draft wording for a vision statement, which he believes could be beneficial:  “Albany strives to 
be a welcoming community, one that embraces diversity, equity, and inclusion.  A central role of the Human 
Relations Commission is to be a welcoming presence to all.”  
 
Sykes stated that the HRC has been able to do all of the work outlined in their report even without the change in 
wording.  He expressed disappointment over the negative reactions after the Council voted not to adopt the language 
changes, adding that there was no diversity or inclusiveness in how Commissioners and others responded.  Cervantes 
asked which Council meeting Sykes was referring to; Sykes said both meetings were bad.  Sykes said he also felt that 
the Mayor was disrespected by the individuals who continued to clap even after she asked them to refrain, at which 
point he was no longer interested in a discussion. 
 
Cervantes said he felt that the first Council meeting, when the HRC made their initial proposal, was going well until 
Kellum provided his interpretation of “buzz words.”  Referring to the exchange between Kellum and himself, 
Cervantes said that for a volunteer to be treated that way in a public meeting doesn’t make for a very harmonious 
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environment.  He said the only time he was offended or upset was when his personal reputation was called into 
question. 
 
Dodge Vera said she watched the recording of the first Council meeting and was shocked; the Commissioners didn’t 
expect the wording changes to be an issue.  She noted that they couldn’t control others’ actions or how they 
responded to the vote; people felt very strongly about the situation.  She was shocked by how it was received by the 
Council at the first meeting, and she felt defeated after the second meeting when people came before the Council to 
share their stories and the ordinance was still voted down. 
 
Kellum stated that he should not have admonished Cervantes in a meeting; but from his perspective, Cervantes did 
not live up to their agreement.  Kellum explained that two years ago, he took issue with the fact that items were 
brought to Council in a regular meeting instead of a work session and had been presented in such a way that if 
Council did not vote in favor, they would face scrutiny.  Kellum noted that part of the problem with the HRC’s 
recent proposal is that it was presented to Council in the form of a yes or no answer, not seeking Council’s input.  He 
addressed Cervantes’ comment about “buzz words” citing concerns over the different definitions and uses of the 
term “diversity” – such as the dictionary definition versus the way it is used by the Equal Employment Opportunity 
Commission (EEOC) as a basis for affirmative action.  Equinoa questioned which definition is being considered 
when the same language as proposed by the HRC is used in other City documents.  Kellum said there is a difference 
when discussing governing language and the language that is the City’s aspirations.  Kellum’s issue is that the HRC 
wants to change their governing language without any input from legal counsel.   
 
Hughes-Tafen said she came to the meeting hoping to clarify roles and expectations but finds herself even more 
confused.  She recalls two questions, the question of process and how to define harmonious.  She explained that 
following a recent volunteering event, Commissioners were asked about the role of the HRC.  When the term 
harmonious came up, community members asked for further explanation.  She said that in her role as a special 
educator, they write goals that have to be specific, measureable, and achievable; she’s not sure that the goal of 
harmony is achievable.  Hughes-Tafen said she hears from some of the Councilors that Albany is a harmonious 
community, but residents came before the Council to testify to the contrary; she’s not sure whose voice she’s 
supposed to listen to.  For this reason, she feels that diversity, equity, and inclusion are more appropriate.  She 
clarified that to her, “equity” means that people are given the opportunities that they need in order to be successful, 
and “inclusion” is not necessarily related to race.  She added that perhaps when Albany can start working toward 
diversity, equity, and inclusion, they would have more success in being a harmonious community.  Related to 
process, they didn’t think there would be any backlash from this item.  She questioned how the HRC was supposed 
to know what Council’s perspective would be and when to bring items to Council ahead of time. 
 
Johnson pointed out that she’s been asking for a long time for all of the boards and commissions to provide regular 
reports to Council, not just the HRC, because the Council isn’t always up to date on what those groups are doing.  
Johnson said she understands the emotions that were happening at the Council meeting; and she was saddened by the 
stories that were shared, but the testimony doesn’t require Council to vote a certain way.   
 
Whitley said she’s been on the Commission for ten years and much of the focus has been on getting to know the 
community, to understand concerns and what harmonious relations means to the individuals they are trying to serve.  
Over and over again, they hear that people don’t understand the HRC’s mission.  She agreed that they probably are 
“buzz words,” but they are words that are used in the business world today and that she’s used to hearing, which is 
why she recommended them.   
 
Brockgreitens said she thinks one of the problems is that they’re speaking two different languages.  She explained 
that to the Commissioners, diversity is acknowledging that there are many different types of people; inclusiveness 
means that we embrace those different people; and equity means that everyone is equal under the laws and the 
Constitution of the United States.  Kellum stated that what Brockgreitens described is equality, not equity.  
Brockgreitens responded that equity is fair treatment. 
 
Coburn recommended that both the existing and proposed new language be included in AMC Section 2.25.010, 
Purpose, by simply inserting “and” so that it reads “…to strengthen connections within Albany’s diverse community 
and promote harmonious relations among the citizens of Albany.”  Coburn said he now understands that some people 
might struggle with defining harmonious, so the Commission worked on a way to update the language.  He did some 
research and came across the U.S. Department of Justice’s “Guidelines for Effective Human Relations 
Commissions.”  The term “harmonious” is part of their definition of human relations, and the term “harmony” is 
used throughout the document. 
 
Dodge Vera said the excerpts read by Coburn also mentioned “equal opportunity for all,” which is equity. 
 
Cervantes said he has no issue whatsoever with the mission statement written by Kislingbury or with Coburn’s 
suggestion to keep the word harmonious. 
 
Kopczynski suggested similar language to Coburn’s recommendation:  “…to strengthen connections within Albany’s 
diverse community by promoting harmonious relations among the citizens of Albany and being committed to the 
philosophy of inclusion, equal opportunity, and fair treatment for all of the residents of Albany.”  The group asked 
that the statement be read again, and there was general favor of the statement.  Discussion followed. 
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Kopczynski also read a variation of the language:  “…to strengthen connections within Albany’s diverse community 
by being committed to the philosophy of inclusion, equal opportunity, fair treatment for all residents of Albany and 
promoting harmonious relations among the citizens of Albany.”  Cervantes said he preferred Kopczynski’s second 
suggestion.  
 
Johnson asked whether the HRC only attends minority-focused events.  Equinoa explained that different groups 
attend various events that do not focus on a specific audience, such as with National Night Out and Coffee with a 
Cop.  He added that while some events may be designed for minorities, such as with Festival Latino, there is 
attendance of those events by many non-Latino residents as well.  Cervantes asked Johnson why she had that 
question.  Johnson explained that she only hears about events specific to hispanics, blacks, LGBT, and other minority 
groups, and wasn’t sure if that was the HRC’s sole focus; they can’t be inclusive if they are only focused on the 
minorities in the community.  Cervantes stated that the groups she identified are historically the most marginalized 
populations in our area, and the HRC is working to bring them into the larger circle.  He added that individuals from 
those marginalized groups come to the HRC with questions or concerns and the HRC points them in the right 
direction.  Discussion followed. 
 
Hughes-Tafen asked whether the group was talking about equality or equity.  She explained that in her experience as 
a special-needs educator, equal opportunity means that everyone is treated the same way; whereas, equity means that 
everyone is given the tools they need to succeed.  Equinoa agreed that from an education standpoint, there’s a 
substantial difference between equal opportunity and equity.  He stated that if they’re talking about the community as 
a whole, equal opportunity to be successful stands forefront even to equity; we can’t guarantee that every person in 
our society is going to get the things they personally need to be successful.   
 
Troedsson asked whether the Councilors and Commissioners felt that expectations had been more clearly defined.   
 
Kellum asked the Commissioners to ensure that they represent themselves as individuals who happen to be a part of 
the City’s HRC and to make it clear that they are not representing the City Council or the HRC as a whole when 
attending meetings or making contacts.  Kellum said that he was approached by the Linn County Sheriff who asked 
whether the City Council was looking into the Sheriff’s Office for some reason.  This happened following an 
apparent contact made by someone from HRC.  Kellum added that when he attends Linn County Commission 
meetings, he makes it clear that he is not there representing the City Council. 
 
Konopa asked anyone who was not in agreement with Kopczynski’s wording to raise his or her hand; no one did.  
Kellum said he was fine with the wording provided the City Attorney reviews and approves it.  Cervantes said he 
could live with the language.  He prefers the word equitable; but, if it furthers the conversation along, he is willing to 
compromise.  Hughes-Tafen said she also prefers the word equitable, but the proposed wording would work.  Dodge-
Vera said she felt the same way.  There was general agreement among the Council and HRC members to move 
forward with Kopczynski’s second wording suggestion. 
 
Troedsson asked whether the group wished to postpone the discussion related to the “Duties and Responsibilities” 
section to another meeting, and there was agreement to do so.  Kopczynski added that stated goals should be 
measurable and achievable.  Hughes-Tafen said she is still unclear about the expectations.   
 
Konopa stated that the groups would be having another joint meeting in the near future. 
 
BUSINESS FROM THE PUBLIC 
 
None. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 

 
There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, Reviewed by, 
 
Signature on File Signature on File 
 
Holly Roten Peter Troedsson 
Administrative Assistant I City Manager 
 
 
  

  
 


